IN BOARD OF SELECTMEN MONDAY, MAY 1, 1989

Present: Chairman John C. Drobinski (arriving at 7:50 p.m.), Judith A. Cope and David A. Wallace.

The statutory requirements as to time and place having been fulfilled, the meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m., at Lower Town Hall.

Permanent Building Committee - Resignation/Appointment

Present: Applicant Theodore Athanas.

It was on motion unanimously

VOTED: To accept the resignation, dated April 26, 1989, of Permanent Building Committee member Eugene M. Bard; and to request the Executive Secretary to send a letter of thanks to Mr. Bard for his service to the Town.

The Selectmen next reviewed application and resume of Theodore Athanas of 19 Washbrook Road; and acknowledged receipt of letter dated April 13, 1989, from Bruce Ey, Chairman, Permanent Building Committee, which letter advised of that Committee's unanimous recommendation that Mr. Athanas be appointed to fill the vacancy created by the resignation of Mr. Bard.

It was on motion of Chairman Wallace unanimously

VOTED: To appoint Theodore Athanas of 19 Washbrook Road to the Permanent Building Committee, for a three-year term to expire April 30, 1992, replacing Eugene Bard.

Minutes

It was on motion unanimously

VOTED: To approve the minutes of the meeting held April 24, 1989, as corrected.

Municipal Bonds Approval

The Board considered the question of signing municipal bonds for town officials fixing the amount of same. Executive Secretary Thompson explained that the amounts are set by statute, and the cost to the Town of the increases proposed will be negligible.

It was on motion unanimously

VOTED: To authorize the Chairman to sign Municipal Official Bonds for town officials and to file the required reports, as follows:

Bond No.	68269705	Tax Collector	\$140,000	to be	increased	to	\$150,000
Bond No.	68205294	Treasurer	\$142,000	to be	increased	to	\$150,000
Bond No.	68205292	Asst. Treasure	r\$ 35,000	to be	increased	to	\$ 37,500
Bond No.	68205289	Town Clerk	\$ 14,000	to be	increased	to	\$ 15,000

Assistant Collector - Appointment Approval

The Board reviewed request dated May 1, 1989, of Treasurer/Collector Chester Hamilton for approval to reappoint Carolyn McCree as Assistant Collector for a three-year term.

It was on motion unanimously

VOTED: To approve the appointment by the Collector of Carolyn McCree as Assistant Collector for a three-year term; and to authorize the Chairman to sign a bond to be prepared for said position, fixing the amount at \$37,500.

Police Department - Commendation

The Board reviewed memorandum dated April 20, 1989, from Sergeant Thomas S. Miller of the Police Department, outlining the events of April 19, 1989, leading to the arrest by Officers Raymond Spinelli and John Harris of an armed suspect who allegedly broke into the Unisys building on North Road. The Board further reviewed copy of Commendation issued April 26, 1989, by Police Chief Peter B. Lembo citing Officers Spinelli and Harris for the exemplary performance of their duties in effectuating the apprehension and arrest of the armed suspect.

It was on motion unanimously

VOTED: To request the Executive Secretary to send letters of acknowledgement to Police Officers Raymond Spinelli and John Harris for their alertness and relentlessness in the apprehension and arrest of the armed suspect who allegedly broke into the Unisys building on North Road the evening of April 19, 1989; and to further request the Executive Secretary to make certain copies of such letters be filed in the permanent records folder for Officers Spinelli and Harris.

House Bill 3818 - Health Insurance

The Board reviewed letter dated April 24, 1989, from E. Paul Tinsley, Executive Vice President of Insurance Cost Control, Inc., and letter dated April 21, 1989, from Athena V. Halkiotis of the Massachusetts Municipal Personnel Association, Inc., explaining House Bill 3818, the HMO Equal Percentage Bill.

Executive Secretary Thompson urged the Selectmen to support said Bill, not only because it will reduce the cost of health benefits payments by the Town, but will bring equity to all Town employees in their coverage by the Town. In essence, Mr. Thompson explained, the Bill would bring municipal employees in line with recently-amended federal laws which allow employers to contribute to HMO plans based on the same percentage which they contribute to a primary plan. Mr. Thompson pointed out that at present, municipal employers are required to contribute on a "same dollar amount" basis.

The Selectmen acknowledged comment from Jane Neuhauser, who expressed her concern as a Town employee that the timing of the passage of this Bill could adversely affect an employee's ability to choose which health care plan he/she wishes to become a member of.

It was on motion of Selectman Wallace unanimously

VOTED: To support House Bill 3818, which would allow municipalities to provide HMO benefits in an equivalent percentage to Blue Cross/Blue Shield benefits, instead of using the equal dollar method; and to request the Executive Secretary to communicate their support of said Bill to the appropriate legislators.

Park and Recreation Commission - Election

Present: Park and Recreation Commission Chairman Gerald Berenson and members Donald Soule and Jane A. Neuhauser; candidate Melinda Berman.

Chairman Drobinski called to order a joint meeting with the Park and Recreation Commission; and the Board thereupon appointed Executive Secretary Richard E. Thompson to act as Clerk for the purpose of this meeting.

Executive Secretary Thompson stated that, in accordance with G.L. c. 41, §11, as amended, the Selectmen's Office had scheduled this meeting upon notice of vacancy in the Park and Recreation Commission due to the resignation of Alan Williamson. Mr. Thompson acknowledged receipt of application from Melinda Berman.

The candidate introduced herself and Park and Recreation Commission member Donald R. Soule noted that where a former Park and Recreation Commission member (Rosalyn Drawas) was instrumental in developing the concept of a Toddler Playground, Ms. Berman was the "moving force" behind its construction. Mr. Soule concluded by stating that the Commission would be fortunate to have Ms. Berman serve.

Chairman Wallace opened the floor to nominations. Park and Recreation Commission member Jane A. Neuhauser's nomination of Melinda Berman received a second.

It was moved to close nominations; and nominations were so closed.

The Executive Secretary asked for a roll call vote, which was called as follows:

Gerald B. Berenson	VOTED TO ELECT	Melinda Berman
Judith A. Cope		Melinda Berman
John C. Drobinski		Melinda Berman
Jane A. Neuhauser		Melinda Berman
Donald R. Soule		Melinda Berman
David A. Wallace		Melinda Berman

Executive Secretary Thompson notified Chairman Drobinski that Melinda Berman of 16 Hammond Circle had been unanimously elected to serve on the Park and Recreation Commission until the close of the next Annual Town Meeting, replacing Alan Williamson.

The Selectmen and voting members of the Park and Recreation Commission signed the appropriate appointment form; and Notary Public Mary J.T. Brown administered the oath of office to Ms. Berman.

Park and Recreation Commission - Davis Land

Present: Park and Recreation Chairman Gerald Berenson and members Donald R. Soule, Jane Neuhauser and Melinda Berman; resident Chuck Schwager; approximately six townspeople.

Chairman Drobinski convened a joint meeting with the Park and Recreation Commission for general discussion relative to the golf driving range proposal and the Davis Land.

Executive Secretary Thompson informed that since the scheduling of this meeting by the Selectmen, the Board of Appeals held a public hearing Thursday, April 27, 1989, at which time they denied, by a three-to-two vote, the Special Permit request by the Park and Recreation Commission for construction of a golf driving range on the Davis land. Mr. Thompson opined, and the Selectmen concurred, that the original purpose of this meeting, i.e. relative to the Selectmen taking a position concerning the golf driving range, is now moot. However, Chairman Drobinski invited discussion and asked for comment and input.

Park and Recreation Commission member Donald R. Soule stated that the Commission has decided not to appeal the denial of the request for a Special Permit; and he commented that the Commission has learned from this experience that it has to make certain Park and Recreation land is taken care of or it may become overgrown by the wetlands. Mr. Soule stated that he believes the Commission must go to the Conservation Commission and request that together they employ an expert to determine the honest boundaries of Park and Recreation land and wetlands. determined, Mr. Soule continued, those boundaries must be kept in check by the planting of turf or other cover so that the demarkation lines will not be materially changed. Mr. Soule further stated that the Commission has not totally given up the idea of a golf driving range, and he stated his belief that there should definitely be some use made of the land in the future, perhaps at least a park. Mr. Soule further commented that many of the provisos brought up at the Board of Appeals hearing should be taken into consideration for future use of the Davis Land, and he mentioned in particular the prohibition of lights, and no food or retail sales other than golf balls and tees.

Mr. Soule concluded by stating that he and Police Chief Peter Lembo have driven to the property with a view to considerations of entrance/exit locations and possible problematic times of operation with regard to traffic. Mr. Soule stated that he is convinced that a parking lot with an entrance/exit and a building will not have an adverse effect on the area. Mr. Soule further commented that he was aware of the issue raised by some residents concerning the use of the services of the Executive Secretary and Town Engineer; and he wished to make it clear that since this was a Park and Recreation Commission project, use of Town services was not only reasonable but fiscally sound.

Chairman Drobinski stated that he has received feedback from some townspeople, who stated that they were perturbed that an independent third party would have been developing the golf driving range project, and who expressed their belief that all benefits should come to the Town. Commission member Gerald Berenson pointed out that all financial benefits would have come to the Town, either directly or through the Park and Recreation Commission; and that there was no way money could have been raised directly from the Town to finance the project due to the Proposition $2\frac{1}{2}$ situation.

Selectman Cope commended Mr. Soule and the Commission for their interest and dedication to the project. There followed a discussion concerning wetlands delineations and Mr. Thompson pointed out that the markings placed by the Conservation Commission, which are not technically expert or valid, were informed, conservative estimates which would allow one to make informed decisions. Mr. Thompson concurred with Mr. Soule's belief that clarifying wetlands delineations should be a high priority of the Commission. Mrs. Cope explained that wetlands cannot "take over" areas. Plants which grow in wetlands do not spread unless drainage patterns change; they need their "feet" wet a number of months a year and accurately delineate wetland boundaries.

Selectman Cope next brought up the issue of use of the land for a commercial purpose, and expressed her opinion that this would be an appropriate matter for Town Meeting to decide. Mr. Soule responded by saying that he would have no problem with bringing it before Town Meeting, but he did question whether the golf driving range would be considered a "commercial" use. Mr. Thompson added that he believes people recognize there is a trend to private enterprise being utilized by municipalities.

Mr. Berenson stated that the corporation being considered for developing the golf driving range is a charitable corporation, whose charter mandates that their services be utilized for Town purposes through the Park and Recreation Commission. Thus, Mr. Berenson explained, all benefits would have gone right back to the Town.

Selectman Wallace stated that what happened at Town Meeting was purely technical and opined that what the Commission has run into is a certain amount of ideas and rumors that have drifted around about what the articles meant. He reiterated what a resident pointed out, that just because a feasibility study was approved did not mean that there was an endorsement from the Town on a particular project. Mr. Wallace continued by stating that he does not believe the issue has ever been aired at a town-wide forum, and he believes the results of the feasibility study should be made public.

Mr. Wallace concluded his remarks by suggesting that a good route the Commission should consider is going to Town Meeting with a Resolution, so that the townspeople can at least give a good idea of what they really want.

A resident of English Road stated that he believes the abutters were more against the proposal than for it, and if brought to Town Meeting, he believes the abutters' wishes would be followed by the townspeople. The individual further expressed his opinion that there appeared to be some confusion on the part of the many boards and departments of the Town as to what legal ramifications the articles would have. In conclusion, the resident stated that many of the parks currently in existence in the Town are in a state of disrepair and he expressed his opinion that these should be rejuvinated before someone is injured on Town property. Selectman Drobinski pointed out that the Commission had requested monies for this purpose, but they had been turned down. Mr. Berenson explained that the Commission had hoped that monies raised from the operation of the golf driving range would have been used for that purpose.

Resident Chuck Schwager stated that many of those, himself included, that opposed the golf driving range proposal mostly opposed the fact that information came out in "dribs and drabs" instead of in one finalized proposal. The way the information came out, Mr. Schwager stated, caused him and others to think

IN BOARD OF SELECTMEN MAY 1, 1989 PAGE 6

that there must be something wrong if so many facts were being kept hidden. Mr. Schwager concluded by stating that full disclosure would, he believes, assuage a lot of bad feelings.

Due to additional agenda matters, Chairman Drobinski adjourned the meeting by thanking those in attendance for their input.

Long Range Planning Committee - Appointment

Present: Applicant Robert J. Cusack.

Upon review of application by, and discussion with, Robert J. Cusack, it was on motion of Selectman Wallace unanimously

VOTED: To appoint Robert J. Cusack of 14 Stonebrook Road to the Long Range Planning Committee for a three-year term to expire April 30, 1992.

Resource Recovery Committee - Appointment

Present: Elizabeth Van De Kerkhove.

Upon review of application by, and discussion with, Elizabeth Van De Kerkhove, it was on motion of Selectman Wallace unanimously

VOTED: To appoint Elizabeth Van De Kerkhove of 130 Woodside Road to the Resource Recovery Committee for a three-year term to expire April 30, 1992.

Landfill - Amendment of Rules and Regulations

The Board reviewed the amendments proposed by Cary J. Meyer of the Highway Department to the Rules and Regulations for the Recycling and Disposal of Solid Wastes at the Sanitary Landfill, in Sections III.A.6, III.D, and V.C.

The Selectmen noted that Section III.A.2. (Permits and Fees) should be further amended by inserting the effective/expiration dates of the stickers; i.e., from July 1st through June 30th.

Selectman Wallace questioned the wording of Section VI.M. (Prohibited Materials), as being overly-broad; and further suggested that Section I (Definitions) include what is meant by "Wood" in Section V.B. (Materials Requiring Special Handling or Permits).

It was on motion of Chairman Drobinski unanimously

VOTED: To amend the Rules and Regulations for the Recycling and Disposal of Solid Wastes at the Sanitary Landfill in Sections III.A.6, III.D, and V.C, as recommended by Cary J. Meyer of the Highway Department; and to further amend Section III.A.2. by inserting the effective/expiration dates of the stickers, so that said section shall read as follows:

A permit for residential refuse shall be issued at a cost of \$25.00 per year, and shall be effective for the fiscal year July 1st through June 30th.

And it was further unanimously

IN BOARD OF SELECTMEN MAY 1, 1989
PAGE 7

VOTED: To request the Executive Secretary to discuss with Town Counsel's Office the further proposed amendments as suggested by Selectman Wallace, and to place the matter on a future agenda for further action, if necessary.

Landfill - Prohibition of Items Containing PCB's

Upon review, it was on motion of Selectman Wallace unanimously

VOTED: To confirm the Board's vote of October 17, 1989, which amended landfill regulations to prohibit acceptance of items having capacitors or ballast resistors which contain PCB's.

Wood-Davison House Restoration

Executive Secretary Thompson provided the Selectmen with site analysis dated April 21, 1989, prepared by the Town Engineer, as requested by the Board's vote of April 4, 1989, concerning the suitability of locating the Wood-Davison House on the property between the Loring Parsonage and the Alan F. Flynn Building. The Executive Secretary pointed out the conclusion of the Town Engineer is that a building of historical significance will not disrupt the character of the center of Sudbury; and noted the Town Engineer's only concern was relocation of the main septic pipe to accommodate the proposed building placement.

Upon review of the Site Plan prepared by the Town Engineer, it was on motion of Chairman Drobinski unanimously

VOTED: To approve plan for siting the Wood-Davison House off Old Sudbury Road between the Loring Parsonage and the Flynn Building, as prepared by the Town Engineer and forwarded with letter of analysis of the suitability of such location, dated April 21, 1989; and to request Town Counsel's Office to draft whatever documents are necessary in order to effectuate same.

Interim Supervisor of Buildings

The Board reviewed letter executed by the Executive Secretary on behalf of the Town and by Warren E. Boyce, which reduced to writing the agreement reached at their meeting of April 27, 1989, concerning Mr. Boyce's employment with the Town as Interim Supervisor of Town Buildings.

After discussion, it was on motion of Chairman Drobinski unanimously

VOTED: To approve conditions of employment of Warren E. Boyce as Interim Supervisor of Town Buildings, as set forth in letter dated April 28, 1989, subject to acceptance by Mr. Boyce of the following additional terms of employment:

Said employment shall be for a period of three (3) months commencing May 1, 1989, and for such further period as may be agreed upon.

The annual salary shall be pro-rated on a monthly basis for the term of his employment.

Proposed Meeting With Town of Lincoln

Upon review of letter dated April 26, 1989, from Susan C. Fargo, Chairman of the Lincoln Board of Selectmen, it was on motion unanimously

IN BOARD OF SELECTMEN MAY 1, 1989 PAGE 8

VOTED: To request the Executive Secretary to invite the Board of Selectmen of the Town of Lincoln to attend a Selectmen's meeting at a mutually-convenient time.

Channel 2 Auction - Proclamation

Upon review of letter received April 28, 1989, from Karen Kaplan, Town coordinator for the Channel 2 Auction, it was on motion of Selectman Wallace

VOTED: To proclaim Friday, June 2, 1989, as Sudbury Day/Channel 2 Auction.

Transfer Request No. 89-22 - Veteran's Agent

Upon review, it was on motion of Selectman Wallace unanimously

VOTED: To approve Reserve Fund Transfer Request No. 89-22 of the Veteran's Agent to Account 900-613, Veteran's Benefits, in the amount of \$1,562.00.

<u>Historical Commission - Request For Expenditure</u>

Upon review, it was on motion of Selectman Cope unanimously

VOTED: To approve request from the Historical Commission for an expenditure from the Edwin Barrett Hosmer Memorial Fund in the amount of \$300.00, to cover the cost for the professional treatment of twelve small paintings done by Florence A. Hosmer to be preserved and on display in the Hosmer House.

Traffic Management Committee

Upon the recommendation of Selectman Cope in conjunction with the Traffic Management Committee, it was on motion unanimously

VOTED: To request the Executive Secretary to contact the Ft. Devens Commander concerning utilization of their services to create a topographical map with two (2) foot contour intervals for a portion of the so-called "downtown area" of Route 20 in Town.

Lincoln Road

Executive Secretary Thompson updated the Selectmen on their request for immediate police traffic surveillance on Lincoln Road by stating that Police Chief Lembo gave quick attention to said request.

Pokonoket Kennels

The Executive Secretary reported that he discussed with Town Counsel the matter brought to the Selectmen's attention at their meeting of April 24, 1989, concerning the death of a dog owned by John Graham on the premises of the Pokonoket Kennels.

It was on motion unanimously

VOTED: To request the Executive Secretary to send a strong letter to Pokonoket Kennels of 150 Boston Post Road advising that the Selectmen have been made aware of the incident which occurred on or about March 22, 1989, which resulted in the killing of a dog owned by John Graham, and strongly urging that appropriate measures be taken to avoid similar incidents in the future.

At the Selectmen's request, Mr. Thompson will forward a copy of said letter to John Graham of 523 Concord Road.

Zoning Enforcement Agent

Executive Secretary Thompson reported continuing progress being made at the weekly meetings with the Zoning Enforcement Agent and/or his assistant Earl Midgley. The Selectmen were given a status report prepared by Mr. Midgely, and Mr. Thompson explained that there has been even more progress made than those items listed on Mr. Midgley's report.

Lincoln-Sudbury West School

Executive Secretary Thompson reported that he is working with Lincoln-Sudbury West on a new lease, and will keep the Selectmen apprised of developments as they occur.

Cleanup Day

Selectman Cope reported that Roadside Cleanup Day, Saturday, April 29, 1989, was a tremendous success. Ms. Cope stated that a resident reported many photographs were taken of the various work groups, and it was suggested that these photographs be used in next year's campaign to remind everyone of the fun and rewards of participating in the Cleanup of the Town.

Keeper of the Pound - Request for Refurbishment

Selectman Cope reported that Keeper of the Pound Samuel Reed has stated the need for refurbishment of the top rails of the Pound. Ms. Cope further stated that an estimate for work has been submitted in the amount of \$400. The Executive Secretary will arrange for funding.

Lafayette Drive

Selectman Cope reported that she received a telephone call from a woman who questioned the action taken by the Selectmen at its April 24, 1989, meeting, regarding the proposed closing off of a section of Lafayette Drive. The woman was asked to speak with the Town Engineer about the safety factor, as she believes that area is needed as a turnaround.

Bay Circuit Greenbelt Sign - Route 20

Selectman Cope informed that she has been advised that the Bay Circuit Greenbelt sign located at Mill Village area of Route 20, is considered an antique, and according to Allan Morgan, Director of the Sudbury Valley Trustees, the State Department of Public Works is desirous of possessing the same.

At the request of the Selectmen, the Executive Secretary will look into the matter and report back to them.

Resignations

Upon motion of Chairman Drobinski it was unanimously

IN BOARD OF SELECTMEN MAY 1, 1989 PAGE 10

VOTED: To acknowledge with regret resignations from the following persons not wishing to serve beyond their term expiration date of April 30, 1989; and further, to request Executive Secretary Thompson to send letters of thanks for past service to such persons:

Agostino M. DeBaggis
Wayne E. Keseberg
Robert G. Johnson
Joseph W. Mooney
Theodore A. Barten
Linda L. Bolton
Marjorie B. Bergstrom
Susan D. Friedman
Walter Stadnisky

Cable Television Committee
Cable Television Committee
Long Range Planning Committee
Long Range Planning Committee
Resource Recovery Committee
Resource Recovery Committee
Sudbury Housing Partnership Committee
Town Report Committee
Wastewater Advisory Committee

Maximum Terms Served

Upon motion of Chairman Drobinski, it was unanimously

VOTED: To acknowledge with regret the expiration, on April 30, 1989, of the maximum consecutive number of terms which may be served by Sister Mary McGovern on the Council On Aging; and to request the Executive Secretary to send a letter of thanks to Sister McGovern for her service to the Town.

Annual Appointments

During discussion, on motion of Chairman Drobinski, it was unanimously

VOTED: To make the following annual appointments (all appointments are subject to acceptance):

- Daniel L. Claff to the Council On Aging, for a three-year term to expire April 30, 1992;
- Laura F. Scott to the Committee for the Preservation of Ancient Documents, for a three-year term to expire April 30, 1992;
- Eben B. Stevens to the Board of Appeals, for a five-year term to expire April 30, 1994;
- Marshall A. Karol, Jeffrey H. Jacobson, Thomas W. H. Phelps, Patrick J. Delaney and Martha Reiss to the Board of Appeals (Associate), each for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Earl D. Midgley as Deputy Inspector of Buildings, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Michael Gonnerman, Jeffrey Winston, Mark Thompson (ex officio), Frederick G. Walker (ex officio), R. Christopher Trimper and Tyler Fulton to the Cable Television Committee, each for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Robert A. Noyes as Superintendent of Cemeteries, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;

- Michael C. Dunne as Director of Civil Defense, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Robert A. Noyes as Assistant Director of Civil Defense, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Marvis M. Fickett as Civil Defense Radio Operator, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- John P. Nixon and Robert A. Lancaster to the Conservation Commission, each for a three-year term to expire April 30, 1992;
- Betsy M. DeWallace as Dog Officer, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Paula E. Adelson as Assistant Dog Officer, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Marshall A. Karol, Jeffrey H. Jacobson, Thomas W. H. Phelps, Patrick J. Delaney and Martha Reiss to the Earth Removal Board, each for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Richard E. Thompson as Executive Secretary, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Thomas W. Phelps to the Fair Housing Committee, for a three-year term to expire April 30, 1992;
- Judith A. Cope, John C. Drobinski and David A. Wallace as Fence Viewers, each for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Michael C. Dunne as Fire Chief and Forest Warden, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Burton H. Holmes to the Historic Districts Commission, for a five-year term to expire January 1, 1995;
- Marvis M. Fickett and Harriett P. Ritchie to the Historical Commission, each for a three-year term to expire April 30, 1992;
- Richard E. Thompson as Town Agent, Industrial Accident Board, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Robert A. Noyes as Local Superintendent of Insect Pest Control, for a three-year term to expire April 30, 1992;
- N. Jane West to Juvenile Restitution Program (Alternate), for a one-year period to expire April 30, 1990;
- Michael Freundlich, Arthur A. Walker, Rosalind R. Gurtler, Nancy Schaffer and Frank M. Vana, to the Juvenile Restitution Program Committee, each for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;

- Richard W. Murphy as Labor Relations Counsel, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Lois Z. Toeppner and Ann I. Person to the Local Arts Council, each for a two-year term to expire November 30, 1991;
- Peter B. Lembo as Keeper of the Lockup, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Clifford J. Hughes as Designee, Massachusetts Bay Transportation Authority, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Richard E. Thompson as Legislative Liaison, Massachusetts Municipal Association, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Winifred C. Grinnell, Prescott Ward and William R. Duckett to the Memorial Day Committee, each for a three-year term to expire April 30, 1992;
- Judith A. Cope as Designee, Middlesex County Advisory Board, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Anthony Deldon as Parking Clerk, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Bruce Ey and Elaine Jones to the Permanent Building Committee, each for a three-year term to expire April 30, 1992;
- I. William Place as Planning Board General Agent, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Samuel L. Reed as Pound Keeper, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Irving E. Place as Public Weigher, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Neal M. Drawas, Jeffrey Jacobson and Thomas M. White to the Resource Recovery Committee, each for a three-year term to expire April 30, 1992;
- Robert A. Noyes as Sanitary Landfill Agent, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Courtney W. Atkinson as Sealer of Weights and Measures, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Robert A. Noyes as Street Lighting Agent, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Carol E. Smith, Arthur W. Hall, John R. Van Siclen, Thomas P. Sokol, Susan Berry, Stephen P. Garabedian, Anne R. Strauss, John Thurber, George R. Hanow and Steven H. Peck, to the Sudbury Housing Partnership Committee, each for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;

- David A. Wallace as Representative, Sudbury Visiting Nurse Association, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Ralph W. Stone as Surveyor of Lumber and Measurer of Wood, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Paul L. Kenny as Town Counsel, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- David J. Doneski as Assistant Town Counsel, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- I. William Place as Town Engineer, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Laura F. Scott as Town Historian, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Z. Stanley Taub and Melvyn W. Kramer as Town Physicians, each for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Ellen M. Given, Herbert D. Hill, Jr., Clara Harrison and Vivian O. Munsey to the Town Report Committee, each for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Linda S. Sironen as United Nations Day Chairman, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Mary Jane Hillery, Catherine B. Greene, James F. Greenawalt, Guy L. Dietrich, Vincent P. Surwilo, Ronald J. Griffin and Elizabeth M. Foley, to the Veterans Advisory Committee, each for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Paul J. Leahy as Veterans' Agent/Director of Veterans Services, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Paul J. Leahy as Veterans' Graves Officer, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Hugh Caspe, Charles B. Cooper, William W. Cooper, Lael M. Meixsell and Robert H. Sheldon, to the Wastewater Advisory Committee, each for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Robert A. Gottberg to the Operational Review Committee, Wayland-Sudbury Septage Facility, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Warren E. Boyce as Wiring Inspector, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Arthur J. Richard as Deputy Wiring Inspector, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;

IN BOARD OF SELECTMEN MAY 1, 1989 PAGE 14

- Neal A. Shifman, Rosalyn J. Drawas, Timothy B. Lee, Ann Loos, Donald Gould (ex officio), Joan McKenna (ex officio), Nance L. Guilmartin and William B. Carroll (ex officio), to the Youth Commission, each for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990;
- Earl D. Midgley as Deputy Zoning Enforcement Agent, for a one-year term to expire April 30, 1990.

There being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned at $10:15\ p.m.$

Attest:

Richard E. Thompson Executive Secretary-Clerk